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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION

LEGISLATIVE TRACKING COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
September 2, 2014
12:00 p.m.

City Council Conference Room B
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Attendance: Committee Members Greg Radlinski (Chair), Patti Anania
Also: Jeff Clements, City Council Research; Guy Parola – Downtown Investment Authority; Chris Hand – Mayor’s Office
See attached attendance sheet for additional attendees.

The meeting was called to order at 12:23 p.m. by Chairman Radlinski.  
2014-560 (approving expenditure of $2.6 million from the DIA’s Downtown Economic Development Fund and adopting the DIA Business Investment and Development Plan): Guy Parola of the Downtown Investment Authority gave an overview of the DIA’s Downtown CRA redevelopment plan which outlines 7 overall goals and a number of specific programs and projects to achieve those goals. The programs include incentives to increase the number and variety of retail businesses downtown and the number of downtown residents, with the City providing its incentives to fill financial gaps to make private sector projects cost feasible. Funding for the initiatives will come from the Northbank and Southbank tax increment district revenues. Chairman Radlinski reported that his Urban Core CPAC had heard a presentation from Mr. Parola on the proposed redevelopment plan and had voted to recommend approval of pending Ordinance 2014-560 with the addition of an amendment to require that projects considered for City assistance under the plan must meet at least two criteria from among the following listed by the DIA - #2, #4, #5, #6 or #7 – in addition to #1 and #3, one or both of which are expected to be met by any project seeking assistance.
Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission recommend Council approval of pending Ordinance 2014-560 with the addition of an amendment to require that projects considered for City assistance under the plan must meet at least two criteria from among #2, #4, #5, #6 or #7 of the  DIA’s criteria list in addition to meeting one or both of criteria #1 and #3 – approved 2-0.

2014-526 (transferring $1.25 million from existing riverfront bulkhead accounts to the Liberty Street bridge repair project and the Bert Maxwell Park bulkhead repair project)
Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission recommend Council approval of pending Ordinance 2014-526 with an amendment to require that if the City should recoup funds from ongoing litigation over the Liberty Street bridge collapse, the funds should be deposited into the source accounts for this appropriation to make those accounts whole – approved 2-0.
2014-546 (amending Ordinance Code Chapter 116 – Employees and Employee Benefits) to provide for City self-insurance for employee group health coverage): Chairman Radlinski reported that he had communicated with the City’s Acting Chief of Compensation and Benefits, Bob Parr, who said that the self-insurance proposal must be approved by the State of Florida before it can become effective, and that the City must accumulate a financial reserve equal to two months of normal claims experience to be held at all times to pay claims. The City proposes to hire Florida Blue as the plan administrator at a flat fee per employee covered and to purchase stop-loss insurance from the company to pay any catastrophic losses. The Blue Cross Blue Shield network will also provide employees with out-of-county coverage. The City expects that employee premiums will rise by 5% under either the self-insured or the purchased insurance scenario.
Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission recommend Council approval of pending Ordinance 2014-546 - approved 2-0.
2014-549 (authorizing a first amendment to the economic development agreement with Parador Partners for construction of a downtown parking garage)

Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission recommend Council approval of pending Ordinance 2014-549 - approved 2-0.
2014-580 (appropriating $5.5 million from Southbank CRA tax increment district revenues to the installation of “context sensitive” roadway and sidewalk improvements on Riverplace Drive from Museum Circle to Prudential Drive): the committee asked staff to inquire as to how much revenue the Southbank tax increment district has accrued over the past several years and how much is currently available in the account. 

Motion: recommend that the TRUE Commission recommend Council approval of pending Ordinance 2014-580 - approved 2-0.
2014-585 (authorizing a second amendment to the ground lease between the City and Edward Waters College for the Community Resource Center): the committee asked staff to inquire as to who pays the utility and maintenance expenses for the building.
Police and Fire Pension Fund reform
Mayor’s Chief of Staff Chris Hand updated the committee on the current status of the pension reform proposal pending before the City Council as 2014-386. Mr. Hand reported that the Police and Fire Pension Fund board of trustees approved the negotiated reform package in June and agreed to provide $61 million in additional funding ($40 million in Year 1, $21 million in Year 2) from its reserve funds to accelerate the pay-down of the unfunded accrued actuarial liability (UAAL), with the City agreeing to pay $19 million in year 2 and then the full $40 million for an additional 8 years, for a total investment of $400 million over 10 years to pay down the UAAL. He said that the agreement as negotiated does not contain a requirement that the City identify a funding source before its first extra UAAL amortization payment is due in Year 2. The agreement does contain penalty provisions if the City fails to make the amortization payments in a timely manner, but the law does not allow the current City Council to bind the hands of future city councils with regard to mandatory appropriations.  Mr. Hand understands from Council President Yarborough that he intends to schedule a Council Committee of the Whole meeting after the budget adoption process is complete to consider the proposal. Any changes desired by the Council would need to be further negotiated between the Mayor and the Police and Fire Pension Fund acting on behalf of the police and fire unions.
In response to a question from Chairman Radlinski about changes to the guaranteed 3% annual increase in the cost of living allowance (COLA), Mr. Hand indicated that the PFPF bargained very hard on that issue and refused to agree to any reduction of the COLA for current employees; only new employees would be subject to a reduced COLA with a maximum 1.5% annual increase. With regard to the DROP program, Mr. Hand said the agreement would abolish DROP for future employees and would change the guaranteed 8.4% annual rate of return on DROP funds. The new plan would provide for a DROP return of actual investment performance, with a floor of 5% and a ceiling of 10%. He stated his willingness to come to a future TRUE Commission meeting and update the full commission on the progress of Council’s consideration of the ordinance.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:15 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Chief

Council Research Division
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